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(NJP) for those offenses.  On 29 June 2004, you received a Page 11 for three instances of 
unauthorized absence (UA), failure to obey a lawful order from your commanding officer (CO), 
and failure to obey a lawful order from your platoon commander.  On 1 July 2004, you pleaded 
guilty at Summary Court Martial (SCM) for those offenses, plus an additional specification of 
UA.  On 25 August 2004, you received NJP for two specifications of disobeying a lawful order 
and, on 26 August 2004, you received a page 11 counseling for those offenses.  On 13 January 
2005, you received NJP for UA and failure to obey a lawful order. 
 
Consequently, on 20 January 2005, you were notified of pending administrative separation 
processing with an Under Other Than Honorable conditions (OTH) discharge by reason of 
misconduct due to pattern of misconduct.  You waived your rights to consult counsel, submit a 
statement, or have your case heard by an administrative discharge board.  The Separation 
Authority subsequently directed your discharge with an OTH characterization of service and you 
were so discharged on 14 February 2005. 
 
Post-discharge, you applied to the Naval Discharge Review Board (NDRB) for a discharge 
upgrade.  The NDRB denied your request for an upgrade, on 8 August 2017, based on their 
determination that your discharge was proper as issued. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie 
Memos.  These included, but were not limited to, your desire to change your discharge 
characterization of service and your contention you were suffering from PTSD due to your best 
friend committing suicide near you on the rifle range during basic training.  For purposes of 
clemency and equity consideration, the Board noted you did not provide supporting 
documentation describing post-service accomplishments or advocacy letters. 
 
As part of the Board’s review process, a qualified mental health professional reviewed your 
contentions and the available records and issued an AO dated 2 January 2024.  The AO stated in 
pertinent part: 
 

The Petitioner indicated that he was suffering from PTSD due to a friend having 
died on the firing range in service, and that he was diagnosed post-service. There 
is no evidence that the Petitioner was diagnosed with a mental health condition or 
suffered from PTSD while in military service, or that he exhibited any 
psychological symptoms or behavioral changes indicative of a diagnosable mental 
health condition. He did not submit any medical evidence in support of his claim – 
neither currently, nor in his statement to NDRB in 2017. His personal statement is 
not sufficiently detailed to establish clinical symptoms or provide a nexus with his 
misconduct.  Additional records (e.g., post-service mental health records describing 
the Petitioner’s diagnosis, symptoms, and their specific link to his misconduct) 
would aid in rendering an alternate opinion. 
 

The AO concluded, “it is my considered clinical opinion there is insufficient evidence of a 
mental health condition that may be attributed to military service.  There is insufficient evidence 
that his misconduct could be attributed to a mental health condition.” 






